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Delaware Thoroughbred Racing Commission

Minutes of Regular Meeting Held August 22, 2006

The Delaware Thoroughbred Racing Commission held a meeting on Tuesday, August 22, 2006, at 9:00 AM in the second floor conference room of the Horsemen’s Office at Delaware Park, 777 Delaware Park Boulevard, Wilmington, Delaware 19804.

The following Commission members were present:

	Bernard J. Daney, Chairman

	W. Duncan Patterson, Jr., Secretary/Commissioner

	H. James Decker, Commissioner

	Edward J. Stegemeier, Commissioner

	Debbie Killeen, Commissioner


The following individuals also were present:

	Patricia D. Murphy, Esq., Deputy Attorney General, Commission Counsel

	Kimberly A. Wilson, Esq., Deputy Attorney General, Commission Counsel

	James Hanley, Esq., Deputy Attorney General, Stewards’ Counsel

	Philip Bangle, Esq., Deputy Attorney General, Stewards’ Counsel

	Gary Katz, Esq., Attorney for Mr. Milton Garayua, Mr. Anthony Pecoraro, and Mr. Matteo Pecoraro

	John T. Peters, D.V.M., DTRC, Supervising Commission Veterinarian

	Greg Petkiewicz, Delaware Park, Sr. Vice President Racetrack Operations

	Jack Houghton, Jr., DTRC, Chief State Steward

	Fritz Burkhardt, DTRC, Associate Steward

	D. Scott Peck, DTHA President

	Joe Rudisill, Delaware Park, Sr. Vice President Compliance

	Sam Abbey, Delaware Park, Racing Secretary

	Francis Swift, DTRC Inspector

	Ramon Rodriguez, TRPB Agent

	Carl Hanford, horseman

	Robert Colton, Director Delaware Jockeys’ Association

	Andrew Gentile, Delaware Park, Chief of Staff

	Ramon Dominguez, jockey

	Ronald Alfano, trainer

	Cynthia Rickman, Rickman Racing LLC

	Larry Saumell, Jockeys’ Guild representative

	Paul Chaney, Sci-Games Regional Manager

	Kim Herzog, Court Reporter, Wilcox & Fetzer


I.
WELCOME & CALL TO ORDER

Chairman Daney called to order the meeting at 9:02 AM and welcomed those in attendance.

II.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Upon a motion duly made (Patterson) and seconded (Stegemeier) minutes from July 18, 2006 were approved as submitted.

III.
OLD BUSINESS
A. Horse Fatalities at Arlington Park:  Reference made to meeting minutes from DTRC July 18, 2006, a consultant that has a business relationship with Delaware Park, was called to meet officials at Arlington Park.  The Commission was interested in any report that may be generated regarding the racing surface.  Mr. Andrew Gentile advised that he would follow up and see if a report was available.
B. Calendar-Year Coggins:  Tabled from July 18, 2006 meeting.  Consensus reached to allow horsemen to work it out to their satisfaction and in accordance with federal laws.

C. Sci-Games (tote-board):  Mr. Paul Chaney, Scientific Games, was called before the commission to explain recent system failures.  Mr. Chaney reported the following:

· June 23rd and June 25th due to bad weather, multiple lightning hits, terminal hits that affected the judges’ console and field board’s running order.

· Replaced boxes and controllers 6/23-6/30 replacement time some of the controllers tested on site the results would drop off.  After about 4-5 attempts to repair on site Sci-Games got new controllers sent in from their main office.  Because of the extent of the storms this took longer than expected.

· Field boards – using today’s equipment – 10-15-20 years old. Some are 50 years old – the board here was replaced on our last contract.

· The air conditioning went down and thought it was related to the escalator that was being serviced.  Temperatures according to Chaney exceeded 100 degrees.  (notes reflected by Executive Director that Chaney had reported that the temperature was in the middle to high 80’s and not 100 degrees).

· Guarantee it won’t happen again. Yes.

· Security at the data center site was discussed.  Executive Director has made three inspections thus far this year.

· Controllers are manufactured by Hewlett Packard.

· On-site boxes – primary controller and 2 backups – during the storms we had multiple problems and had to replace all sets.

· Boards are checked and rotated every week.

· Data lines 256 and one ½ gig.

· Underground cables since 1994/1995.

· Delaware Park did take some actions with a portable a/c unit.

· When there’s rain the tote-board has problems – if there’s a heavy enough rain there’s really nothing that can be done.

· Grounding straps in the tote-room.

· Dover Downs reportedly lost power as did Harrington.

· Last week they upgraded the software on track – QDC (Quantum Data Center) – same software.  Sci Games also updated the hardware.

· Tonight they will test the communications – connection between Delaware Park and the hub.

· There is a backup.  Delaware Park will be the most redundant racetrack.  There is a cellular backup if phone lines malfunction.

· Per Andrew Gentile: portable a/c backups – temperatures have been higher – believes it was due to the age of equipment and not so much the temperature at that time.

· Greg Petkiewicz: the escalator wasn’t operational that night – so that could not have been an issue.  They are also on separate lines and would not have affected the air conditioning.

· Commissioner Decker asked Mr. Chaney what clients Sci-Games services.  Mr. Chaney reported that Sci-Games operates in New York, California, Washington, Illinois, and Wisconsin.  With properties under contract 55-56% of U.S. racetracks.

· Mr. Chaney stated that equipment at Delaware Park is up-to-par.

· Mr. Chaney’s only recommendation is additional surge protection.

IV.
NEW BUSINESS

A.
Added Days:  Request from Delaware Park to make up three days lost due to excessive heat.  Those days requested are:




Wednesday, September 13, 2006,




Wednesday, September 20, 2006, and




Wednesday, September 27, 2006.


Upon a motion duly made (Decker) and seconded (Killeen) additional days were approved as submitted.


B.
Rule Change:  DTRC Rule 6.4.1



Current Rule – Delete:




6.4.1
No more than four individual persons may be registered as Owners of a 




single horse.



Proposed Rule – Replace With:




6.4.1
Any person with any interest in a horse must be licensed as an Owner.

Upon a motion duly made (Decker) and seconded (Stegemeier) proposed rule change will be prepared for rule-making process by commission counsel and brought to the next commission meeting – September 19, 2006.  Motion passed with the understanding that Chapter 6 should be reviewed in the future.

C.
Public Comment:  Chairman Daney recognized Mr. Carl Hanford, inducted this month into the National Racing Hall of Fame at the Museum at Saratoga Springs, New York.  Mr. Hanford requested the commission to consider rules to protect the second-place horse in a race if the first-place horse comes up positive.  Chairman Daney agreed to take the matter under advisement.

D.
Turf Course Restoration:  Scheduled to re-open on 09/02/2006 following maintenance restoration.  Every year course is closed for two weeks in August – which conflicts with Timonium.

E.
Safety Committee:  Jockey, Ramon Dominguez addressed the commission and asked if by next year a recommendation be made to the Safety Committee - Chairman Daney and Secretary/Commissioner Patterson sit on the Safety Committee which is chaired by Representative William Oberle.  Jockey Dominguez advised that he likes the Phoenix Vest™ that’s sold locally and it is a qualified standard.  Secretary/Commissioner Patterson will come by the jockeys’ room to take a look at Mr. Dominguez’s vest.

V.
REPORT FROM EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR

A. Summary of Activity (SOA) Report:  July 2006

B. Letter of Complaint:  Letter received from Governor’s officer pertaining to complaint from John F. Porter III (Wilm., DE) regarding stable area conditions at Delaware Park.  A detailed response was sent to the Governor’s office and a personal meeting is scheduled for August 23, 2006 to meet with Mr. Porter with the Executive Director and two Commissioners.

C. Press Release:  Delaware Jockey’s “Saddle-Up” for disabled riders. (08/16/2006) The press release outlined the actions taken by the local jockey colony and the Delaware Jockey’s Health and Welfare Benefit Board in making an $18,000.00 matching donation to Delaware Park’s previous benevolence gift to the NTRA Charities, Permanently Disabled Jockey’s Fund.  This selfless act by the Delaware Jockeys was widely publicized in racing publications locally and nationally.
VI.
REPORT FROM COMMISSION VETERINARIAN
A. 2006 Breakdown/Injury Statistics submitted by Dr. John Peters, report prepared by Dr. Joan D’Alonzo.  

B. Mosquito Spraying:  Dr. Peters spoke with Mr. Tom Rand and on 08/04/2006 sprayed larva areas and checked traps –  there were no hits recorded.

C:
Vaccination Program:  Action taken by the veterinarians and action taken by the racing office has kept the disease rate down.  Keep the vaccination up to date especially for West Nile Virus and botulism.


D.
Health Certificates:  48 hrs. no longer required – request to have it in the overnight.  Commissioner Stegemeier: The veterinarian and commission staff collectively made some tough decisions during the hot weather – complimented for making the right decision.  If we saved one horse and one human being it was worth it.

VII.
APPEALS BEFORE COMMISSION

Verbatim testimony at 10:31 AM.


A.
R. Marcial Navarro [ADT 15-113]:  Continued to September 19, 2006.


B.
Milton Garayua [ADT 15-113(B)]:  Continued to September 19, 2006.

C. Anthony Pecoraro [ADT 9-509]

D. Matteo Pecoraro [ADT 9-509(B)]

Consensus reached that a violation occurred and that the state had met their burden.

Decker

$2,500

Stegemeier
$2,500

Killeen

$1,500
Citing extenuating circumstances; not going against the Stewards.

Patterson
$1,500
Citing extenuating circumstances; not going against the Stewards.

Daney

$1,500
Citing extenuating circumstances; not going against the Stewards.

Majority ruled and the fine/penalty is reduced to $1,500 to Mr. Anthony Pecoraro, and $1,500 to Mr. Matteo Pecoraro.
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